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Arkansas Chapter of the MVPA 1991-2017 
Volume 20, Issue 4: October - December, 2017 

From the Editor: As 

2017 comes to a close, I 
want to thank all my 
friends in the ARMVPA for 
another fun and eventful 
year.  It may be the 
vehicles that first brought 
us together, but it is the 
friendships we build that 
keep us coming back for 
more!  Serving as your 
editor this past year has 

proven to be a rewarding experience and I sincerely hope 
for all of us to have a fun, eventful and rewarding 2018. 
 
Our 2018 calendar is coming together and the latest 
update is included in this issue.  The first meeting will be 
March 10 in Bismarck hosted by the Vic Quick and Doug 
& Kathy Green.  By then we will be finalizing plans for this 
yearôs Red Ball Convoy, discuss participation in the 
upcoming International Convention in Louisville, KY and 
update our planning of a club trip to the National WWII 
Museum in New Orleans.  If you have constructive input 
or want to help plan these events, a meeting is a great 
place to speak up. 
 
Lastly, please remember that this is YOUR publication and 
each of you can be a correspondent.  Consider sending in 
a brief write-up on your latest project, an HMV event you 
attended, are planning to attend, or anything else you think 
the members may take an interest in. And include a picture 
or two to help tell the story.  

Special thanks go out to Jeff Stinson and his family for 
their unique Christmas display this year. If I had an APC it 
would be in my front yard, too! 

David Hopkins, Editor  
(501) 813-6746 
hoptruck@sbcglobal.net  

 

 
Santa Claus is Coming to town??? 

 

 

 

ñKeep óEm Rollingò 
 

The Arkansas MV Traveler 

mailto:hoptruck@sbcglobal.net
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Birthdays (October - December) 
 
OCTOBER: Betty Abston, Larry Blackmon, Alan Eastham, 
Baylor House, Gerald Hoyt, Ray Knox, Jim McNease, 
Janice Murphy, Robyn Neumeier, Leslie Oliver, Dorothy 
Reed, Susan Sharon, Katelynn Smith,  Thomas Allen 
Storeygard, Dean Williams, Robert Woods 
 
NOVEMBER: Merilyn Andrews, Sandra Blakeney, Tom 
Creason, Emmajane Douglas, Beverly Ellison, Don 
Essigman, Kathy Green, Evelyn Harless, Duane Hester, 
LaNelle Jackson, Teagan James, Lillian Knox, Mark 
Lancaster, Joe Madison, Madelyn Poss, Dorothy Reed, 
Kyle Roberson, Joel Shackleford, Greg Stanton, Brooke 
Stinson, Kristyn Watts, Mandy Wilson 
 

DECEMBER: Joe Allison, Betty Brown, Graydon Bushart, 
Mary Bushnell, Janna Clark, Paul Dolle, Justin Ellison, 
Michael Goshen, Freddie Huff, Sheila James, Vixen 
James, Elizabeth Kimball, Andrea Libby, Terry Murphy, 
Leann Poss, Susan Shackleford, Lee Spann, Wade 
Stinson 
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Schedule of Events: 

Mar. 10, 2018  ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30 Hosted 

by Kathy & Doug Green, Vic Quick; 

Location TBA Bismarck, AR. (501) 

865-3700 

Apr. 15, 2018 ARMVPA Meeting at 1:30 Hosted 

by Bill Barnes & Mountain Harbor 

Resort at the Montgomery County 

Military Museum, Mt. Harbor. 

May _, 2018 ARMVPA Red Ball Convoy. Details 

TBA.  

Jun. 14-16, 2018 MVPA International 

Convention. Louisville, KY. Hosted 

by Kilroy Chapter. 

 Pre-register by 6/6/2018 

www.mvpa.org 

Jun. 23, 2018 ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30 

 Hosted by Susie Kendrick, Sandra & 

Floyd Blakeney; Mallik-Perkins 

Museum, Morrilton, AR. 

Jul. 14, 2108 ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30 

 Hosted by Janet & Andy Rossi, Pam 

& Joe Drilling; Location TBA, Little 

Rock, AR 

Aug. 18, 2018 ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30 Hosted 

by Susan & Dan Sharon; Gravette, 

AR. 

Sep 19-22, 2018 Petit Jean Military Vehicle 

Rally, Museum of Automobiles 

Oct 27, 2018 ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30 Hosted 

by Lacy & BJ Smith; Marshall, AR 

Nov., 2018 Veteranôs Day Events Nationwide 

Dec. 15, 2018 ARMVPA Meeting at 12:30  

 Hosted by Molly & Lewis Anderson, 

Marsha & Jerome Casey. Details 

TBA. 
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Here & There: 

DAV Fundraiser by 
Susie Kendrick: On 
October 6, Sedrick Jr. 
(the jeep) and I were 
helping the local 
Chapter 13 Disabled 
American Veterans 
(DAV) to raise money 
for their cause ï we 
were also there to 

represent the ARMVPA! The local newspaper, Mayor 
Lipsmeyer, Judge Hart and Rep. Rick Beck were there to 
support also. I enjoyed helping them and hope to do so 
again in the future. 
 
Plumerville Veterans Day Parade by Rita Allison: Warm 
weather brought out a record crowd for the 11th annual 
Plumerville Veterans Parade on November 4th dedicated 
to Vietnam War Veterans who rode on a special float.  Our 
club had 6 vehicles there;  Joe and Rita Allison driving 
GPW;  Bob and Gloria Blakeney GPW;,  Floyd and Sandra 
Blakeney M151-A1,   James Jackson a 98 Stuart-
Stephenson Cargo MV with Ammo Cargo Trailer, Susie 
Kendrick doing great with her GPW,  Jeff and Trudy 
Stinson and Jeff's student, M151-A2 with trailer. 

The Conway ROTC Unit and Morrilton High School Band 
marched,  A ceremony was held after the parade.  Mayor 
Ed Paladino welcomed everyone and thanked the 
veterans. Judge Jimmy Hart and Morrilton Mayor Allen 
Lipsmeyer also spoke.  Free hamburgers were served to 
the veterans.  A small town but big on showing 
appreciation to those who have served in the military for 
our freedom. 
 
Fort Chaffee Crossing Veterans Day Parade by Tony 
Bryant: The parade took place November 4, 2017. We had 
3 club members and 3 other military vehicles which I gave 
club cards to. Present from the AR MVPA were Shawn 
Reed in the M170 1955 ambulance, Cliff Yarbrough in the 
up armored HMMWV and Tony Bryant in the 1970 
M151A2.  
 
Approximately 1500 people from various organizations 
were in the parade with an additional 2500 watching it 
 

I did not get the name of the owners of the other vehicles. 
The M37 belongs to the Greenwood VFW and the other 
two military vehicle owners I gave club awards to but did 
not get their names. This year was a special recognition of 
Korean War vets. The Chaffee Crossing Veterans Day 
parade is each year the Saturday before Veterans Day. 
Several club members have also taken part in the parade 
past few years. Great time with lots of support for all 
Veterans. Tony 
 
Russellville Veterans Day Parade by Rick M. Smith: 
November 10, 2017 WHAT A GREAT VETERANS DAY 
PARADE! We could not have asked for better 
weather.  We had close to 40 entries in our parade, and 
the people of our community came out in high numbers 
and supported us with patriotic passion and 
enthusiasm.  It was a most enjoyable time and meaningful 
event for our citizens to have the opportunity to honor and 
extend deep appreciation to all our veterans for the life we 
are free to live because of the service they so freely gave. 
 
Our event would not 
have been so 
successful without your 
participation and 
help.  I just wanted to 
extend a heart-felt 
expression of 
appreciation to each of 
you on behalf of Jim 
Bob Humphrey and our 
funeral home staff for all you have done to make our 
parade another annual success.  THANK YOU - THANK 
YOU - THANK YOU!  We look forward to next year and 
certainly hope we can continue this great tradition together 
for many years to come. 
 

Russellville Veterans Day Parade by Andy Rossi: AR 

MVPA Member Steve Smith led the parade in his WC6 

Dodge ½ Ton command car carrying the Parade Marshal, 

WWII Veteran CPL Winford Hoover. Army Veteran Jeff & 

Trudy Stinson in the Ranger Jeep followed. 3rd in line was  

Andy Rossi carried Jock Davis in his 42 GPW. Age 92, Jock 

resides in Russellville with 

wife. He is an old friend of 

my late aunt & uncle of St. 

Vincent AR.  He is a vet of 

WWII in Pacific; he once 

saw Gen. McArthur in a 

command car in  the 

Philippines. He stayed in 

the Army Reserves retiring 

as a  Corp of Engineers, 
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rank major. Rounding up our echelon were David Hopkins 

in 1944 MB, BJ & Lacy Smith in their GPW and ANG 

Veteran John Anderson in Jeff Stinsonõs M151a2. 

 

Branson Veterans Day Parade by Rita Allison: Field 

jackets, scarves and gloves were needed but the 84th 

annual Branson Veterans Parade on November 11th 

sponsored by the Vietnam Veterans Chapter 913 had an 

unbelievable crowd.  Arkansas Chapter members, 8 

vehicles in Position 62 of 96 entries driving in the parade 

were Joe and Rita Allison, Bob and Gloria Blakeney, Floyd 

and Sandra Blakeney, Gil Jeane, Gus and Jennie Jones, B.J 

and Lacy Smith., Jeff and Trudy Stinson in his Fast Attack 

vehicle..   John and Alphi Anderson and son drove Jeff's 

M151-A2 with trailer.   Member John Reed of Cape 

Girardeau, MO rode with Joe and Rita,  Susie Kendrick with 

Floyd and Sandra.   Samantha Jolly and 4 1/2 month old 

daughter Ava Charlene rode with grandparents Gus and 

Jennie.  Gil Jeane's M35-A2 was loaded with his friends 

from Louisiana, Mary Hobbs from Columbia, MO with 

daughter Candy and Joe Stanley, her granddaughters 

Kaylee and Paige plus others.  Members James Jackson, 

Joe Madison, Gloria Jean and David Vaught also attended.  

During Veterans Week, various businesses offered free 

meals and shows for the Veterans and Thank You Veterans 

signs were everywhere..  On Friday, Joe and Rita visited 

with Everette and Pat McGrath Avery at the Veterans Day 

Room and she said to tell everyone Hello.  She is still 

working on the Korean Veteran book.    Great parade with 

great patriotic spirit from all the spectators. THANK YOU 

FOR YOUR SERVICE!! 

 

 
 

Lowell Veterans Day Parade by Jerome Casey: The 
Lowell Veteranôs Day Parade was held on 11 November 
and sponsored by Project Red Friday. Project Red Friday 
is a veteranôs support organization headquartered in 
Lowell, AR. The parade ran approximately 1 mile on 

Dixieland. The two 
military vehicles 
present were Paul 
Dolleôs newly 
acquired halftrack 
and Jerome and 
Marshaôs M-38 
Matilda. Other 

participants 
included a Ghost 
Busters car, a 

patriotically painted Freightliner, various cars, marching 
bands and emergency vehicles. It was easy to tell some 
of the folks standing along the route were reliving some 
memories at the sight of our two vehicles and it was nice 
to hear the ñthank yousò coming from the spectators. I was 
honored to have my photo taken with a WW2 Vet during 
an impromptu stop along the way. For more information 
on Project Red Friday and the work theyôre doing for 
Veterans see their web site at: 
http://www.projectredfriday.org/ 
 
 

Katie Libby graduated from Freed Hardeman University in 

Henderson, TN December 15.  Katie is the oldest 

daughter of members Rick and Vickie Libby of Booneville, 

AR. 

Congratulations, Katie! 
 

 
 

Dadôs Old Jeep by Steve Smith: About two years ago I 

began tearing down my fatherõs 1942 Willys MB to begin 

a complete mechanical overhaul.  Restored in the early 70s 

by my father it was still in good solid shape but just worn 

out from years of use.  During the rebuild I got some 

guidance and advice from our resident early Jeep experts 

like BJ Smith, Dan Sharon, our newsletter editor Dave 

http://www.projectredfriday.org/
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Hopkins, and others.  Dave thought the story of the 

rebuild, problems that were encountered, things that were 

learned, things that were relearned, would make an 

interesting article.  So here we go, this first installment will 

just give a little history of Dadõs old Jeep, our first MV.  

I remember my father getting excited he had found an old 

Jeep for sale, this was sometime in 1971.  My fatherõs time 

in the service 

gave him an 

appreciation of 

all things 

military and he 

talked many 

times about 

maybe finding 

an original 

WWII Jeep and 

restoring it.   

I canõt remember for sure but I think he found it for sale in 

the pages of Hemmingõs Motor News.  Dad was a Model T 

expert, having owned and restored many, along with other 

assorted antique cars, and he was always working on our 

daily transportation too, rebuilding engines and 

transmissions, there was nothing he wouldnõt take on.  

Every day was a learning experience hanging out with my 

father and the Jeep was something exciting, something 

new.  Dad asked me if I 

wanted to go with him 

to pick up the Jeep, 

somewhere around the 

Detroit area, we lived in 

St. Louis at the time, 

and you bet I wanted to 

go.  I remember being 

shocked how rough the 

Jeep was with the body 

beat up, lots of rust, and a big ugly snowplow hanging on 

the front, but this didnõt faze my father at all.  The deal was 

made and we headed for home with our new gem loaded 

on dadõs homemade car trailer.  Little did I know the series 

of life changing events we were setting in motion.  

With the MB home it wasnõt long before dad was tearing 

it to pieces, with me close at hand, watching and learning, 

helping where I could.  Surprisingly the Jeep ran well but 

it was in sad shape and a near complete restoration was 

needed.  I remember it was painted two tone, grey on the 

front half, black on the rear, and had a number and the 

words òStoney Islandó on the side.  Now this was the early 

70s, I was about 13-14, there was no MVPA yet, there was 

no network of military parts suppliers, but the NOS p arts 

were out there.  Dad had to do a bunch of digging and 

researching, including tracking down original TMs, and 

locating a complete replacement Hotchkiss body in Texas.  

The front fenders, grill, hood, windshield, were all retained 

but the main body was just too far gone to save.  Many 

contacts were made along the way, parts sources found, 

and it was all good NOS parts, 

and cheap!  I remember dad 

describing warehouses 

stacked to the ceiling with 

WWII surplus parts, more 

than anybody could ever use.  

The Jeep was stripped down 

to the frame and everything rebuilt and repainted, except 

the engine.  The engine was running good, no leaks, so we 

just cleaned and painted it and reinstalled it.  Everything 

else was gone through and rebuilt if needed, transmission, 

transfer case, drive shafts, axles, brakes, etc., and dad was 

a fanatic about removing rust and painting everything with 

lots of good olõ Rust-oleum primer.  One thing dad messed 

up though, doing the restoration, was the final paint color 

selection.  Again there 

wasnõt much info 

available then, none 

of the big paint 

suppliers we have 

now with every 

conceivable shade of 

OD available, so dad 

guessed at what the 

correct paint color 

should be.  I think he 

took an ammo can or 

jerry can down to his favorite paint shop in St. Louis and 

asked them to match the color.  The Jeep ended up a dark 

forest green and was too shiny, but dadõs paint job was 

top notch and has held up amazingly well over the years.   

Finished sometime in 1974 the Jeep turned out great and 

we were off on new adventures meeting other MV 

enthusiasts. Before long the MVCC (which became the 

MVPA) was formed and dad was one of the early members.   

The Jeep also led us into WWII reenacting, which began in 

the 70s, at places like the Weldon Spring Army Training 

Area and Jefferson Barracks.  Over the years the MB was in 

countless parades, shows, and reenactments around St. 

Louis, participated in one of the first MVCC conventions in 
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Kansas City, and was hauled to big parades in Columbus 

Ohio, Savanah Georgia, and twice participated in the big 

4th of July tank battle at the Patton Armor Museum in 

Kentucky.  I remember the first time I got to drive it a long 

distance was in West Virginia while visiting my 

grandmother.  We brought the Jeep along just for the  fun 

of it and dad and I headed out exploring.  Iõll never forget 

blasting along the main road running parallel to the Ohio 

River, as fast as I had ever driven it, with dad saying ògo, 

hit the gasó!  The engine was screaming as we ran south 

all the way down along the river and into the area of the 

old munitions factory where my mother worked during the 

war.  We ran around that place for several hours exploring 

the remains of the old buildings.  Over the years we drove 

it many miles, on and off road, no doub t harder then we 

should at times, and it never missed a beat.  We enjoyed 

every minute and dadõs love of all things military was 

impressed upon me.  As the 70s turned into the 80s, dad 

found and restored a Command Car, later a Staff Car, I 

bought a Halftrack, we were hooked.  Dadõs old Jeep, our 

first MV, started it all and I plan on keeping it as long as I 

am able. 

 

When my father retired in 1986, and moved back to his 

hometown of Clarksville, he brought the Jeep with him and 

quickly put it to work.  The Jeep became more of a work 

horse, less of a show piece, and my father used it to take 

rides to the lower 40 and drag large rocks up from the 

creek.  It was worked hard and dad almost turned it over 

once but it never quit.  After my father passed away in 1991 

the Jeep sat in the garage for several years but my wife 

and I would start it up every time we came to visit my 

mother and take it for a ride.  I kept it going for many years, 

rebuilding the carb, working on the brakes, replacing the 

radiator, and even though it was still running good the 

years took their toll with the transmission leaking 

excessively and the oil pressure was down to almost 

nothing.  After I moved to Arkansas it became clear some 

major work was going to be needed to keep the Jeep alive, 

I had done all the patches I could, and after sitting a few 

more years, it was time to get at it. 

 

In the next newsletter, as the overhaul begins, I dive into 

the axles and brakes and quickly have questions, find 

confusing answers, and have to deal with poor quality 

repro parts.  I realize the good olõ days of readily available 

quality NOS parts for the early Jeeps are gone and there is 

misinformation out there from people who think they are 

smarter than the original designers.  More learning ahead! 

 
 
Merry Christmas! Dear AR MVPA Friends, we wish you a 

blessed Christmas 2017! We hope you will be with family 

and friends celebrating the birth of Jesus. We look 

forward to seeing you all at Red Ball and PJ Rally, and 

hopefully more! We are truly blessed to have met AR 

MVPA and all of you! God Bless all of you and AR MVPA, 

and God Bless America! John and Cheri Huckstep Reed 

 

From the Motor Pool 

 
How to set toe-in by Lewis Anderson: Most manuals for 
tactical vehicles show to set toe-in with a gauge that 
measures from tire sidewall to tire sidewall. For off-road or 
dirt road use, this is fine- but most of us use our vehicles 
on more paved roads than dirt roads. If we have a slightly 
bent wheel or minor out-of-round tire it is almost 
impossible to get an accurate setting with that method. 
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The method I have used for the last 30 years only requires 
one tool that won't be in an average home shop but it is 
easily made. 
         
Tools Required: Jack,    Tape Measure,   Spring loaded 
Scribe Tool (spring-loaded steel scribe that will maintain 
contact with tire), Pipe Wrench, Wrenches for tie-rod-end 
pinch bolt. Depending on vehicle, you may need a 
hammer. 
 

1. Park on a level surface and set park brake 
2. Check air pressure in tires and adjust to correct 

pressure  
3. Make sure tires are pointed straight ahead 
4. Jack up one side and set scribe tool firmly against 

smooth area of tire tread on front of tire. Spin tire 
to scribe tool and release the jack quickly to settle 
the front end components. Repeat this process for 
the other front tire. (You now have an accurate 
reference point to measure from.) Out-of-round 
tires and bent wheel tires won't affect settings. 

   
Have someone hold a 
tape measure at the 
back of the front tire on 
scribed line as close to 
the center of the 
circumference of the tire 
as possible. With the 
tape measure, measure 
at the back of the tire 
from the scribed lines 

and then at the front of the tire between the scribed 
lines.(don't let the tape measure touch the springs etc. 
which might effect readings) 
 
Bias-ply tires should be toed in 1/32" to 1/16" 
Radial tires should be toed in 0" to 1/32" 
Loosen tie-rod clomp bolts and adjust accordingly. 
Proper front end alignment will reduce tire wear and 
improve fuel economy. 

 
Whats The Difference Anyway? 
Shock Mounts on the MB and GPW. Whatôs the 
difference? By BJ Smith: Letôs talk about shock mounts on 

the MB and GPW. They are 
all the same EXCEPT the 
MB shock mounts are more 
practical than on the GPW. 
The MB mount is a one-
piece bracket that welds to 
both flanges on the frame 
forming a box like bracket 
that reinforces the frame 
and supports the top of the 

shock.  This shock mount is a weld-on type mount. There 
are two different types, front and rear, left and right that 
are all interchangeable!  
 
The Ford GPW shock mount is more stylish and not very 

practical. It has a two-piece 
rounded top and holds moisture 
and dirt therefore rusts out quicker 
because of that. They are riveted to 
the top of the frame and on the 
outside of the frame, there is no 
inside frame support on these 
mounts. They are also welded to 
the top of the frame on the inside 
only.  Ford  GPW shock mounts 
have the BIG FORD SCRIPT 

which is visible under all the fender wells, front and rear. 
All four are different and not interchangeable with each 
other.                                                                                                                                        
 
The later jeeps M38 and 
M38A1ôs have a completely 
different mount on top and 
were riveted to the top of the 
frame and had a new shape 
and new location which 
eliminated the two small dog 
houses on the inside of the 
rear floorboards of the WWII 
MBôs and GPSôs.  
 
WHAT DIFFERENCE DOES 
IT MAKE ANYWAY??? -BJ 
 

WWII Museum Trip 
WW2 Museum Trip by Jerome Casey:  Some time back 
we discussed the possibility of a trip to the WW2 Museum 
in New Orleans. This was also brought up at the last 
couple of meetings and most recently a time frame of 
October 2018 was mentioned. I wanted to take this 
opportunity to get the word out to more folks who might be 
interested and to give you some idea of the costs involved. 
 
One of the options mentioned was Amtrak from Memphis 

to New Orleans. 
Adult ticket prices 
vary from $50 to 
$154 per person 
depending upon 
options (some 
discounts are 
available) each way. 

Trains depart Memphis at 0650 and arrive to New Orleans 
at 1532. The return trip departs at 1345 and arrives at 
2200. Ticket prices are the same for the return. This would 
likely mean a hotel stay in Memphis for those who must 


